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RULES OF COURT

STATE SUPREME COURT
[March 31, 2022]

IN THE MATTER OF THE PROPOSED 
AMENDMENTS TO GR 11.3—
REMOTE INTERPRETATION

)
)
)

ORDER
NO. 25700-A-1414

The Washington State Supreme Court Interpreter Commission, having 
recommended the adoption of the proposed amendments to GR 11.3—Remote 
Interpretation, and the Court having considered the proposed amend-
ments, and having determined that the proposed amendments will aid in 
the prompt and orderly administration of justice;

Now, therefore, it is hereby
ORDERED:
(a) That the proposed amendments as shown below are adopted.
(b) That pursuant to the emergency provisions of GR 9 (j)(1), the 

proposed amendments will be expeditiously published in the Washington 
Reports and will become effective upon publication.

DATED at Olympia, Washington this 31st day of March, 2022.
  Gonzalez, C.J.

Johnson, J.  Gordon McCloud, J.

Madsen, J.  Yu, J.

Owens, J.  Whitener, J.

Stephens, J.   

 
GR 11.3

REMOTE INTERPRETATION INTERPRETING

(a) Whenever an interpreter is appointed in a legal proceeding, 
the interpreter shall appear in person unless the Court makes a good 
cause finding that an in-person interpreter is not practicable, and 
where it will allow the users to fully and meaningfully participate in 
the proceedings. The court shall make a preliminary determination on 
the record, on the basis of testimony of the person utilizing the in-
terpreter services, of such ability to participate and if not, the 
court must provide alternative access. Interpreters may be appointed 
to provide interpretation via audio only or audio-visual communication 
platforms for nonevidentiary proceedings. For evidentiary proceedings, 
the interpreter shall appear in person unless the court makes a good 
cause finding that an in-person interpreter is not practicable. The 
court shall make a preliminary determination on the record, on the ba-
sis of the testimony of the person utilizing the interpreter services, 
of the person's ability to participate via remote interpretation serv-
ices.

Comment
[1] Section (a) is a significant departure from prior court rule 

which limited the use of telephonic interpreter services to non-evi-
dentiary hearings. While remote interpretation is permissible, in-per-
son interpreting services are the primary and preferred way of provid-
ing interpreter services for legal proceedings. Because video remote 
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interpreting provides the participants litigants and interpreters the 
ability to see and hear all parties, it is more effective than tele-
phonic interpreter services. Allowing remote interpretation for evi-
dentiary hearings will provide flexibility to courts to create greater 
accessibility. However, in using this mode of delivering interpreter 
services, where the interpreter is remotely situated, courts must en-
sure that the remote interpretation is as effective and meaningful as 
it would be in person and that the LEP (Limited English Proficient) 
litigant person or person with hearing loss is provided full access to 
the proceedings. Interpreting in courts involves more than the commu-
nications that occur during a legal proceeding, and courts utilizing 
remote interpretation should develop measures to address how LEP and 
persons with hearing loss will have access to communications occurring 
outside the courtroom where the in-person interpreter would have fa-
cilitated this communication. Courts should make a preliminary deter-
mination on the record regarding the effectiveness of remote interpre-
tation and the ability of the LEP litigant person or person with hear-
ing loss to meaningfully participate at each occurrence because cir-
cumstances may change over time necessitating an ongoing determination 
that the remote interpretation is effective and enables the parties to 
meaningfully participate.

Interpreting in courts involves more than the communications that 
occur during a legal proceeding, and courts utilizing remote interpre-
tation should develop measures to address how LEP persons and persons 
with hearing loss will have access to communications occurring outside 
the courtroom where the in-person interpreter would have facilitated 
this communication. Courts should make a preliminary determination on 
the record regarding the effectiveness of remote interpretation and 
the ability of the person utilizing the interpreter service to mean-
ingfully participate at each occurrence, because circumstances may 
change over time necessitating an ongoing determination that the re-
mote interpretation is effective and enables the parties to meaning-
fully participate.

(b) Chapters 2.42 and 2.43 RCW and GR 11.2 must be followed re-
garding the interpreter's qualifications and cCode of pProfessional 
rResponsibility for Jjudiciary Iinterpreters.

Comment
[2] Section (b) reinforces the requirement that interpreters ap-

pointed to appear remotely must meet the qualification standards es-
tablished in chapters 2.42 and 2.43 RCW and they must be familiar with 
and comply with the code of professional responsibility for judiciary 
interpreters. Courts are discouraged from using telephonic interpreter 
service providers who cannot meet the qualification standards outlined 
in chapters 2.42 and 2.43 RCW.

(c) In all remote interpreting court events, both the litigant 
LEP Individual and the interpreter must have clear audio of all par-
ticipants throughout the hearing. In video remote court events, the 
litigant person with hearing loss and the interpreter must also have a 
clear video image of the all participants throughout the hearing.

Comment
[3] Section (c) discusses the importance of courts using appro-

priate equipment and technology when providing interpretation services 
through remote means. Courts should ensure that the technology pro-
vides clear audio and video, where applicable, to all participants. 
Because of the different technology and arrangement within a given 
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court, audio transmissions can be interrupted by background noise or 
by distance from the sound equipment. This can limit the ability of 
the interpreter to accurately interpret. Where the litigant LEP person 
or person with hearing loss is also appearing remotely, as is contem-
plated in (h), courts should also ensure that the technology allows 
litigants for full access to all visual and auditory information.

When utilizing remote video interpreting for persons with hearing 
loss, the following performance standards must be met: real-time, 
full-motion video and audio over a dedicated high-speed, wide-band-
width video connection or wireless connection that delivers high-qual-
ity video images that do not produce lags, choppy, blurry, or grainy 
images, or irregular pauses in communication; a sharply delineated im-
age that is large enough to display the interpreter and person using 
sign language's face, arms, hands, and fingers the face, arms, hands, 
and fingers of both the interpreter and the person using sign lan-
guage; and clear, audible transmission of voices.

(d) If the telephonic or video technology does not allow simulta-
neous interpreting, the hearing shall be conducted to allow consecu-
tive interpretation of all statements. 

(e) The court must provide a means for confidential attorney-cli-
ent communications during hearings, and allow for these communications 
to be interpreted confidentially.

Comment
[4] Section (e) reiterates the importance of the ability of indi-

viduals to consult with their attorneys, throughout a legal proceed-
ing. When the interpreter is appearing remotely, courts should develop 
practices to allow these communications to occur. At times, the court 
interpreter will interpret communications between an LEP or Deaf liti-
gant and an attorney just before a hearing is starting, during court 
recesses, and at the conclusion of a hearing. These practices should 
be supported even when the court is using remote interpreting serv-
ices.

(f) To ensure accuracy of the record, the court and the parties 
should, where practicable, courts should provide the following to the 
interpreter, electronically or by other means, in advance of the hear-
ing, allowing the interpreter sufficient time to review the informa-
tion and prepare for the hearing:

(i) Case information and documents pertaining to the hearing.
(ii) Names and spellings of all participants in the hearing to 

include but not limited to: litigants, judge, attorneys, and witness-
es.

(iii) Evidence related to the hearing, to include but not limited 
to: documents, photographs and images, audio and video recordings and 
any transcription or translations of such materials.

(g) Written documents, the content of which would normally be in-
terpreted, must be read aloud by a person other than the interpreter 
to allow for full interpretation of the material by the interpreter.

(h) An audio recording shall be made of all statements made on 
the record during their interpretation, and the same shall be pre-
served. Upon the request of a party, the court may make and maintain 
an audio recording of the spoken language interpretations or a video 
recording of the signed language interpretations made during a hear-
ing. Any recordings permitted by this subparagraph shall be made and 
maintained in the same manner as other audio or video recordings of 
court proceedings. This subparagraph shall not apply to court inter-
pretations during jury discussions and deliberations.
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Comment
[5] Section (h). For court interpreting, it is the industry 

standard to use simultaneous interpreting mode when the LEP or Deaf 
individual is not an active speaker or signer. The use of consecutive 
interpreting mode is the industry standard for witness testimony where 
the witness is themselves LEP or Deaf. This allows for the English in-
terpretation to be on the record. This section also addresses situa-
tions where, at the request of a party, the court is to make a record-
ing of the interpretation throughout the hearing, aside from privi-
leged communications. If the court is not able to meet this require-
ment, an in-person hearing is more appropriate to allow recording of 
both the statements made on the record and the interpretation through-
out during the hearing. Recordings shall not be made of interpreta-
tions during jury discussions and deliberations off the record.

(i) When using remote interpreter services in combination with 
remote legal proceedings, courts should ensure the following: the LEP 
person or person with hearing loss is able to access the necessary 
technology to join the proceeding remotely; the remote technology al-
lows for confidential attorney-client communications, or the court 
provides alternative means for these communications; the remote tech-
nology allows for simultaneous interpreting, or the court shall con-
duct the hearing using with consecutive interpretation and take meas-
ures to ensure interpretation of all statements; translated instruc-
tions on appearing remotely are provided, or alternative access to 
this information is provided through interpretation services; audio 
and video feeds are clear; and judges, court staff, attorneys, and in-
terpreters are trained on the use of the remote platform.

Comment
[56] Section (hi) contemplates a situation where the legal pro-

ceeding is occurring remotely, including the interpretation. In this 
situation, all or most parties and participants at the hearing are ap-
pearing remotely and additional precautions regarding accessibility 
are warranted. This section highlights some of the additional consid-
erations courts should make when coupling remote interpretation with a 
remote legal proceeding.

Reviser's note: The typographical errors in the above section occurred in the copy filed by the 
agency and appear in the Register pursuant to the requirements of RCW 34.08.040.
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